
320 

15 CFR Ch. IX (1–1–11 Edition) § 960.8 

(f)(1) When the licensee is seeking an 
amendment in order to transfer admin-
istrative control or change in the par-
ticipation of the operations of the sys-
tem to a foreign person or nation, pur-
suant to paragraph (a)(2) of this sec-
tion, the licensee must provide the fol-
lowing information: 

(i) The identity, residence and citi-
zenship of the foreign person(s) or na-
tion(s) who will acquire control; 

(ii) The licensee’s proposed plan to 
ensure that the licensee will protect 
the operational control of the licensed 
system from foreign influence and pre-
vent technology transfer that would 
adversely impact national security, 
foreign policy or international obliga-
tions; and 

(iii) Such additional information as 
the Assistant Administrator may pre-
scribe as necessary or appropriate to 
protect the national security, foreign 
policy or international obligations of 
the United States. 

(2) Such an application for amend-
ment will be reviewed to determine 
whether the foreign person(s) or na-
tion(s) that will exercise administra-
tive control of the licensee will take no 
action that impairs the national secu-
rity interests, foreign policy or inter-
national obligations of the United 
States. 

(g) If the application for amendment 
is denied, the Assistant Administrator 
shall provide the licensee with written 
notification along with a concise state-
ment of the facts in the record deter-
mined to support the denial. This de-
nial will be considered final agency ac-
tion twenty-one (21) days after the date 
the notice was mailed, unless the li-
censee files an appeal, as provided in 
§ 960.10. 

(h) The Assistant Administrator 
shall terminate the application for 
amendment review process if: 

(1) The application is withdrawn be-
fore the decision approving or denying 
it is issued; or 

(2) The licensee, after receiving a re-
quest for additional information pursu-
ant to paragraph (d) of this section, 
does not provide such information 
within the time stated in the request. 

§ 960.8 Notification of foreign agree-
ments. 

Licensees must notify the Assistant 
Administrator of any significant or 
substantial agreement that they intend 
to enter into with any foreign nation, 
entity, or consortium, not later than 
sixty (60) days prior to concluding the 
agreement. 

(a) Upon notification by a licensee, 
pursuant to § 960.11(b)(5), the Assistant 
Administrator shall initiate review of 
the proposed agreement in light of the 
national security interests, foreign pol-
icy and international obligations of the 
U.S. Government. 

(b) The Assistant Administrator 
shall, within three (3) working days of 
receipt of a proposed foreign agree-
ment, forward a copy of the foreign 
agreement to the Department of De-
fense, the Department of State, the De-
partment of the Interior, and any other 
Federal agencies determined to have a 
substantial interest in the foreign 
agreement. The Assistant Adminis-
trator, in consultation with other ap-
propriate agencies, will review the pro-
posed foreign agreement. As part of 
this review, the Assistant Adminis-
trator will ensure that the proposed 
foreign agreement contains the appro-
priate provisions to ensure compliance 
with all requirements concerning na-
tional security interests, foreign policy 
and international obligations under the 
Act or the licensee’s ability to comply 
with the Act, these regulations and the 
terms of the license. These require-
ments include: 

(1) The ability to implement, as ap-
propriate, restrictions on the foreign 
party’s acquisition and dissemination 
of imagery as imposed by the license or 
by the Secretary; 

(2) The obligations of the licensee to 
provide access to data for the National 
Satellite Land Remote Sensing Data 
Archive; and 

(3) The obligations of the licensee to 
convey to the foreign party the li-
cense’s reporting and recordkeeping re-
quirements and to facilitate any moni-
toring and compliance activities iden-
tified in the license. 

(c) Within thirty (30) days of receipt 
of the proposed agreement, other agen-
cies reviewing the agreement will no-
tify the Assistant Administrator that 
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the proposed agreement sufficiently 
addresses the requirements in para-
graph (b) of this section or identify 
what changes will need to be made to 
the agreement to meet these require-
ments. 

(d)(1) Within sixty (60) days of notifi-
cation by the licensee, if the Assistant 
Administrator determines that a pro-
posed agreement will impair his or her 
ability to enforce the Act, or the li-
censee’s ability to comply with the 
Act, these regulations, or the terms or 
conditions of the license, the licensee 
will be notified which terms and condi-
tions of the license are affected and, 
specifically, how the agreement im-
pairs their enforcement. 

(2) The proposed agreement may not 
be implemented by the licensee until 
the licensee has been advised by the 
Assistant Administrator that the pro-
visions of the proposed agreement are 
acceptable. 

(e) The licensee is required to provide 
NOAA a signed copy of the foreign 
agreement within thirty (30) days of 
signature. 

(f) Following approval of the agree-
ment, if the factual circumstances sur-
rounding this transaction change, the 
licensee must notify NOAA within 
twenty-one (21) days of the change. The 
licensee’s failure to notify NOAA in a 
timely manner may result in penalties 
for noncompliance being levied, pursu-
ant to Section 203(a)(3) of the Act. 

(g) A licensee seeking to enter into a 
foreign agreement that would require 
the modification of the terms of an ex-
isting license shall also submit a li-
cense amendment request and the pro-
posed foreign agreement shall be con-
sidered in the context of the amend-
ment review process. 

§ 960.9 License term. 

(a) Each license for operation of a 
system shall be valid for the oper-
ational lifetime of the system or until 
the Secretary determines that the li-
censee is not in compliance with the 
requirements of the Act, the regula-
tions issued pursuant to the Act, the 
terms and conditions of the license, or 
that the licensee’s activities or system 
operations are not consistent with the 
national security, foreign policy and 

international obligations of the United 
States. 

(b) The licensee shall notify the As-
sistant Administrator within seven (7) 
days of financial insolvency, dissolu-
tion, the demise of its system or of its 
decision to discontinue system oper-
ation. Upon notification, the Assistant 
Administrator will terminate the li-
cense. However, termination will not 
affect the obligations of the licensee 
with regard to provisions in its license, 
requiring the licensee to: 

(1) Provide data to the National Sat-
ellite Land Remote Sensing Data Ar-
chive for the basic data set; 

(2) Make data available to the Na-
tional Satellite Land Remote Sensing 
Data Archive that the licensee intends 
to purge from its holdings; 

(3) Make data available to a sensed 
state; and 

(4) Restrict acquisition and dissemi-
nation of imagery as imposed by the li-
cense or by the Secretary; and 

(5) Manage the re-entry segment, in-
cluding but not limited to, the disposal 
of the system. 

(c) The licensee shall notify the As-
sistant Administrator that specific ac-
tions leading to the development and 
operation of the licensed remote sens-
ing space system have been completed. 
If the Assistant Administrator deter-
mines that a licensee has not com-
pleted such actions with respect to a li-
censed system, he/she may terminate 
the license. The actions required to be 
taken and associated timelines are as 
follows: 

(1) Presentation to NOAA of the fol-
lowing formal review materials within 
five (5) years of the license issuance: 

(i) Preliminary Design Review, and 
(ii) Critical Design Review. 
(2) Licensee certification to NOAA of 

the following milestones within five (5) 
years of the Critical Design Review: 

(i) Execution of a binding contract 
for launch services, and 

(ii) Completion of the pre-ship review 
of the remote sensing payload. 

(3) Remote sensing space systems 
currently licensed by NOAA will have 
five (5) years from the effective date of 
these regulations to meet the mile-
stones in Section 960.9(c)(1). 
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